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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
HYBRID IN-PERSON/VIRTUAL MEETING PRELIMINARY MINUTES
These minutes are unofficial until reviewed and approved by the 

Election Advisory Panel at a future meeting
January 28, 2021
3:00 p.m.
Hybrid In-person/Virtual Meeting 
City Council Chamber and via Zoom platform
Attendance: Robert Maldonado (Vice Chair), Nancy Chrisman (via Zoom), Ingrid Montgomery (via Zoom), Justin Portlock, Charles McWhite (via Zoom), Daniel Henry
Also: Supervisor of Elections Mike Hogan; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Steve Cassada and Eric Grantham – Council Staff Services
Vice Chair Maldonado called the meeting to order at 3:07 p.m. and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the September 16 and December 9, 2020 meeting of the Election Advisory Panel were approved as distributed.
Supervisor of Elections update
Supervisor of Elections (SOE) Mike Hogan discussed the unprecedented challenges faced by his office during the COVID pandemic of 2020, which coincided with a presidential election year. The challenges included: misinformation about election security constantly in the media; substantial loss of normal voting precinct locations; loss of poll workers, many elderly, due to the COVID threat; threat of vote-by-mail ballot delivery delays by the U.S. Postal Service; new office and voting precinct extreme sanitizing protocols; threats of violence at the polls; and COVID-related SOE staff quarantines (10% of the staff were quarantined at some point in the year). Mr. Hogan reported that, despite the numerous challenges, the March, August and November elections went off without a hitch and he was pleasantly surprised and pleased at the tremendous number of positive responses he received from both poll workers and voters about the way things were handled. Everyone did a great job of overcoming the challenges and being patient with the conditions. There were over 200 first-time poll workers in November recruited to fill the gap caused by workers dropping out. Mr. Hogan said it was a long and trying year overall, but everything worked well in the end.
Mr. Hogan reported that there are no regular elections scheduled for 2021, so his staff will spend the year debriefing the 2020 elections and preparing for 2022’s gubernatorial election cycle. He noted that the City’s AutoMARK voting assist machines (for use by persons with disabilities and non-English speakers) are outdated and are the biggest recurring problem in every election; they need to be replaced but are expensive – over $1 million to purchase the number of needed replacements. He described a bill pending in Congress (HB 1) that, if passed, will have huge implications and costs for election administration. The bill would allow voter registration on federal Election Day (which poses the challenge of how to verify the applicant’s eligibility instantly); it would change the rules regarding removal of registered voters from the electoral rolls for non-voting (again, the challenge is to have to have a way to verify current eligibility status); it would prohibit the use of returned non-deliverable mail as a basis for removing a registered from the roll on the basis of an unknown address; it would require that votes cast by voters at a wrong precinct on Election Day must be counted (would be problematic in that precincts won’t have the ballot for the voter’s correct precinct, so may require buying 300 printers in order to print the ballot for different precincts on Election Day. Additionally, the tabulators aren’t programmed to accept ballots from other than their prescribed precinct, which would also be problematic).  Florida has joined with 36 other states in the Electronic Registration Information Center (ERIC) system which tracks double-registrations in multiple states and helps states clean up their voter rolls.  Mr. Hogan also said that Florida’s wide open public records laws needs exemptions for accessing and changing voter registration information, citing the example of Governor Ron DeSantis being initially prevented from voting at his precinct in the November election because his registration information, which is available to the public, was accessed by a man who changed the Governor’s home address without knowledge.
Q&A
In response to a question from Mr. Maldonado about what problems were identified in last year’s elections that need fixing, Mr. Hogan said that more poll workers always needed, but the retirement or temporary absence of many of the usual long-time poll workers and the recruitment of younger replacements to fill the voids did have the advantage of substantially reducing the average age of the poll worker cohort. The ERIC system will be a great tool, but it will take some time to learn how to best use it for registration roll list maintenance. Mr. Hogan said that use of vote-by-mail was huge in 2020, but the vast majority of voters who requested replacement ballots after not receiving a ballot were almost all in the first mail drop of those ballots, so there’s something there that needs fixing with the Post Office. Finally, sufficient funding needed to change out the AutoMARK equipment as discussed earlier.
Mr. Maldonado asked how the SOE dealt with the misinformation problem noted earlier. Mr. Hogan said that most of the problem comes from the national level with the media and political parties so it needs to be dealt with by the federal and state governments. There is a need for the media to help get the truth out before the public, and to not turn 1 or 2 instances of problems into a widespread problem that scares the public. He feels the media were good this year with one or two exceptions. 
Daniel Henry said the vote-by-mail drop boxes were a good addition to the system and asked how they work and what could be improved. Mr. Hogan said he believes the drop boxes were mostly used because of voter fears about COVID and problems at the Post Office, but Jacksonville didn’t really need them. Security of ballots is always crucially important. State law says signatures have to be verified but Duval County uses a covering flap over the signature for security purposes. There was some evidence of “ballot harvesting” with people depositing multiple ballots at a time, clearly not just their own. He noted that the Lot J drop-off site at TIAA Bank Field got very little use, with less than 100 ballots deposited there.
In response to a question from Mr. Henry about how many vote-by mail registration expirations he anticipates after this latest federal election, Mr. Hogan said he didn’t know how many to expect. He understands there may be legislation filed to require those standing vote-by-mail ballot requests to be renewed each year.

Mr. Henry noted that the state budget may be very tight this year and asked if the Supervisors of Elections Association asking for additional funding for elections in the upcoming budget. Mr. Hogan said the association had not recommended any funding increases. He did note that the CARES Act funding from the federal government was a godsend in 2020. The SOE did not get full funding for 2020 so had to cut back on temporary employees. He wants to consolidate all of the City’s election operations in one location for simplicity and efficiency, perhaps at Cecil Commerce Center. He has explored with the City administration keeping a small office downtown in either City Hall or the Ed Ball Building for public access (dropping off registration applications, petitions and the like). The SOE’s lease for the current Election Operations Center at Imeson expires this year (current cost - $26,000/month). In response to a follow-up by Mr. Henry about what functions the remaining downtown location encompass, how much space and personnel, etc., Mr. Hogan said most functions are being done online these days, so they rarely see many walk-ins at the Monroe Street office outside of the few weeks just before and after an election. They are considering assigning personnel at the City Hall Information Desk to do both election work and the public information function.
Mr. Maldonado asked for more details on replacing the AutoMARK equipment. Mr. Hogan said they would need to purchase one machine for each precinct (199), 20 for the early voting sites, and some backups (10-15% of 219). They would likely purchase the ExpressVote machines manufactured by Elections Systems and Software (ES&S), the maker of the AutoMARK system.
Mr. Henry said the Prime Osborn Convention Center early voting site seemed to be lightly used and asked about the potential for its use in 2022. Mr. Hogan said one of the problems was they didn’t get a good location in the building for the voting site (not readily visible just inside the front door) and the bus lane outside the building causes heavy traffic immediately adjacent to that entrance, which may have discouraged some voters from trying to enter. The site worked very well for the people who did use it, but it just wasn’t that popular compared to the other sites. They will reconsider what to do about this site for the next election.
Mr. Maldonado complimented Supervisor Hogan and his staff for the great work that went into the 2020 elections and for a very successful outcome.
Old Business

EAP member terms: Mr. Clements will send letters to the appointing authorities informing them of the expiration of the terms of their appointees and their eligibility for reappointment.
New Business

EAP Annual Report: Mr. Maldonado suggested that the panel’s minutes and meeting handouts be added as attachments to the report. Mr. Henry suggested add reference to discussion of vote-by-mail issues. 
Motion (Henry) – adopt annual report with the additions suggested today – approved unanimously.

Election of officers:  Mr. Henry proposed a slate of Robert Maldonado as Chair, Nancy Chrisman as Vice Chair and Charles McWhite as Secretary. Mr. McWhite declined to be nominated because of time commitments. Ms. Chrisman indicated her willingness to serve as Vice Chair.
Motion: approve a slate of Robert Maldonado as Chair and Nancy Chrisman as Vice Chair by acclamation – approved unanimously.
Meeting schedule for 2021: The members agreed to schedule meetings for April 21, August 18, December 15, the third Wednesday of the month.
Public comment

Evie Adams Welch, a poll worker, said she was very happy to see everyone wearing masks at the polls. Her precinct manger distributed masks to several people who came without them and they were well received. She said voting is the bedrock of democracy and Jacksonville does an excellent job of running elections. 
Mr. Henry thanked Mr. Hogan for coming and making his report in person.
Next meeting
April 21st, 3 p.m.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:00 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
(904) 255-5137     jeffc@coj.net
Posted 2.1.21  11:00 a.m.
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